
All vessels operating in Australian waters 
must comply with relevant international 
standards given effect under Australian 
law, including the Maritime Labour 
Convention 2006 (MLC).
The Australian Maritime Safety Authority (AMSA) is 
the Australian authority responsible for regulation and 
implementation of the MLC’s requirements. Marine Order 
11 obliges AMSA to investigate any complaint alleging a 
breach of the MLC reported by seafarers or by any person 
with an interest in the living and working conditions on a 
vessel (for example professional bodies, associations and 
trade unions). 
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In the last three months two ships 
have been banned from returning 
to Australian ports for 12 and 6 
months respectively, following AMSA 
investigations triggered by complaints 
reported by the International 
Transport Workers Federation.

“DL CARNATION”

On 14 September 2017 the 
Panamanian flagged bulk carrier DL 
CARNATION was detained for 7 days 
while an investigation into crew wage 
discrepancies was conducted by 
AMSA, which ultimately showed that 
the crew were being underpaid by 
more than US$17,000 per month for a 
period of at least 6 months. 

AMSA identified that the vessel 
had two sets of wage accounts: 
one set showed what pay the crew 
were actually receiving and the 
other the pay the crew should have 
been receiving under their Seafarer 
Employment Agreements. 

AMSA regarded the existence of fake 
accounts and the intent to deceive 
authorities as particularly concerning 
and issued an immediate 12 month 
ban on the vessel returning to 
Australia after release from detention. 
AMSA also indicated that there would 
be increased inspections for all other 
vessels belonging to the owners.

“RENA” 

In July 2017 the Bahamas flagged 
bulk carrier RENA was detained for a 
second time, having been detained 
on a previous visit to South Australia. 
On this occasion for failing to pay 
wages and other breaches. AMSA, 
working with the flag state detained 
the vessel in Queensland for 29 days 
until the crew’s unpaid wages had 
been paid in full. 

In addition to unpaid wages the 
owners were also in breach of the 
obligation to provide a safe workplace 
for the crew. A number of material 
deficiencies were identified with 
the emergency generator, lifeboat 
and safety management system 
deficiencies, each being a clear risk to 
the safety of the crew, the vessel and 
Australia’s marine environment.

AMSA’s approach

AMSA has been consistently clear 
that all vessel owners must ensure 
that their vessels are operated and 
maintained to meet or exceed 
mechanical and safety standards 
and that their crews are treated in 
line with their obligations under the 
MLC. AMSA has also indicated that 
substandard ships are not welcome 
in Australian ports and waters and 
that AMSA operates a zero tolerance 
approach to the mistreatment of 
crew. 

The Rena demonstrates that a 
second breach will carry serious 
consequences. The DL Carnation ban 
should be seen as a clear message 
that a first or single breach will not be 
tolerated if the conduct is indicative 
of a systematic approach to breaching 
the MLC or otherwise sufficiently 
serious. In such circumstances AMSA 
will depart from their usual approach 
for a first breach of detaining a vessel 
until the specific issue is rectified. 
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